MINUTES
ARKANSAS LOTTERY COMMISSION
Monday, November 21, 2011
1:00 P.M.
ALC Conference Room
Third Floor
124 West Capitol Avenue
Little Rock, Arkansas

Chairman Dianne Lamberth called the meeting to order. Commissioners Ben Pickard, Mike Malone, George Hammons, Smokey Campbell, Bruce Engstrom and Raymond Frazier were also present. Commissioner Steve Faris was present via teleconference. Staff members present included Interim Director Julie Baldridge, Internal Auditor Michael Hyde, Bishop Woosley, Lance Huey, Jerold Fetzer, Patricia Vick, Susan Chamberlain, Robert Stebbins, Mark Hearn, and Lisa Tater. Representing ADHE were Interim Director Shane Broadway and Associate Director Harold Criswell.

The first order of business was consideration of the draft minutes of the October 17, 2011, meeting. Commissioner Malone requested that the minutes reflect that both he and Commissioner Shipp attended the ALC Retreat on October 16 and October 17, 2011. By a motion of Commissioner Frazier to approve the minutes as amended and seconded by Commissioner Hammons, the minutes were approved without dissent.

The next item on the Agenda, Report from Arkansas Department of Higher Education, was postponed awaiting arrival of ADHE Interim Director Broadway. Chairman Lamberth stated that Mr. Broadway would be able to give his report as soon as he arrived.

Chairman Lamberth proceeded to the next agenda item, the consideration of Retailer Advisory Board appointments. The following five (5) members, whose terms were due to expire on December 31, 2011, requested to be reappointed to the Board: Richard King, EZ Mart; Steve Lightle, B&B Oil Company; Felix Oliu, MurphyUSA; Harold Tunious, D&J Mini-Mart; and Bill Waite, Dickson Street Liquor. Commissioner Campbell made a motion to confirm the Chair's reappointments, which was seconded by Commissioner Pickard and the motion passed unanimously. Commissioner Campbell will be coordinating a meeting between the Commissioners and the Retail Advisory Board members following the 2012 Fiscal Session.

Chairman Lamberth called on Interim Director Baldridge to give her report. Ms. Baldridge said that she was working with Intralot to secure their payment for next year's vendor audit and felt confident that all concerned would find savings for the lottery.

Commissioner Engstrom asked who would make the selection of the independent audit firm. Internal Auditor Hyde responded that Intralot was amenable to the Lottery

Commission, as represented by the Arkansas Legislative Audit, to either make the selection or opt to have Legislative Audit perform the audit. Mr. Hyde stated that it would be a decision for Legislative Audit to make. Discussion followed. He added that the vendor audit was on the agenda of the upcoming ALC Audit and Legal Committee meeting and the issue would be addressed at that time to determine the best approach to the issue.

Chairman Lamberth welcomed ADHE Interim Director Broadway, who distributed "Selected Academic Year 2012" preliminary data (included in record) and answered questions from the commissioners regarding the scholarship application process. He stated that ADHE is presently working on a comparison of the students who retain their scholarships versus those who do not retain the scholarship. He added that ADHE is also currently looking at net proceeds and the number of students, and will work with the General Assembly during the 2012 Fiscal Session.

Commissioner Campbell asked Mr. Broadway if [ADHE] was ahead [of the process] this year. Interim Director Broadway replied that they were processing approximately the same number of applicants as the previous year. He added that the process that continued to take the longest amount of time was the new non-traditional applicants who were deemed eligible but were not funded..

Commissioner Faris asked Mr. Broadway if ADHE was currently studying the numbers, i.e., reviewing the amounts [of scholarships] awarded. Mr. Broadway responded that it would be up to the General Assembly to broach the subject. He added that ADHE was putting together a flow chart now that they had final numbers. They would run those numbers against several different scenarios and bounce those against net proceeds. Mr. Broadway said they would have the numbers to give to the general assembly and let them make the decision, but that he did not personally have a recommendation.

Ms. Baldridge resumed her report, thanking Mr. Broadway for his presentation. She asked Marketing Director Joanna Bunten to stand and be recognized for the hard work she and her staff, along with Controller Terry Williams and Internal Auditor Hyde, put in to the first ALC Comprehensive Annual Financial Report. Ms. Baldridge emphasized that the layout, design, and all content except the financial reports in the final product was not a part of the Crowe Horwath expenditure, but the result of the ALC staff's hard work. She went on to thank Ms. Bunten and Commissioner Engstrom, who found errors in the report and were able to correct them before the document went to press. Director Baldridge also thanked the Arkansas colleges and universities who responded quickly to provide photographs of students for use in the CAFR.

Mr. Baldridge noted that Robert Stebbins, ASL Director of Sales, was in the room, and introduced ASL's two regional sales managers, Mark Hearn and Lisa Tater. She also introduced to the Commissioners ASL's incoming CFO, Jerry Fetzer, as well as Anita Junior, ASL's new Deputy Director of Gaming.

Ms. Baldridge stated that the Legislative Oversight Committee would be meeting on December 6, saying that one anticipated question from the LOC would be, "what is the Lottery doing to maximize funding for scholarships through lottery products?" She recommended that lottery staff research the feasibility of a five-number Arkansas draw game or a similar product, adding that it could result in higher dollar-for-dollar net revenue, it would be another choice for players, and it would create new potential for scholarship funding. Commissioner Engstrom moved to approve the research, Commissioner Frazier seconded the motion, and the motion passed unanimously.

Ms. Baldridge presented her financial report. In a comparison of October 2011 versus October 2011, ticket sales were up, but prizes showed a 10.6% uptick and retail commissions took a bigger bite. As a result, scholarships went down about \$400,000. Referring to the Comparative Income Statement for October 2011 and 2010, Commissioner Engstrom asked Mr. Hyde to explain why gaming contract costs went down \$900,000 in October 2011 compared to October 2010, even though the revenue went up. Mr. Hyde explained that during the previous fiscal year audit, the Bureau of Legislative Audit made a determination that Points for Prizes was a gaming contract cost rather than a prize expense. In October 2010, an adjustment against the prize fund was made for the period July 2010 through October 2010.

On the Comparative Income Statements for October 2011, Actual versus Budget, she noted that projected sales of instant tickets came in a little low, and the projections for draw tickets came in a little high. Prizes were more than \$1.5M higher than expected, and there were higher gaming costs (7.6%) and net income was 2.8% lower than anticipated. There was a growth in the percentage of gaming costs, while administrative costs were going down. The weekly sales trend reflected sales were a little higher than last year. Summing it up, she said that October was close to projections and other months were a little lower, and that ALC was closer to coming in on budget.

Commissioner Malone noted that on the Comparative Income Statement, there was a significant decline in the advertising budget of October 2011 compared to October 2010, and asked if there was a shift in strategy. Ms. Bunten replied that there was no change, that normally October was a higher month [regarding advertising dollars spent], and that she did not have an explanation for the numbers. She said she asked a similar question to Terry Williams, the Controller. It was determined that figures on the income statement were based on invoices paid, rather than the actual projected expense. Ms. Bunten added that she projected advertising expenses of around \$430,000 [for October 2011]. Commissioner Engstrom asked Ms. Bunten if in-house production was budgeted at cost or if it was based on the cost of an outside ad agency. Ms. Bunten stated that the budget was based on in-house costs.

Ms. Baldridge said that Ms. Bunten's department would be producing county-by-county beneficiary ads at the beginning of the year and added that Ms. Bunten had begun

charting the ads so that in the future her department could analyze the effectiveness of the each campaign.

Commissioner Engstrom stated that he was aware that a tremendous amount of effort had gone into the production of the CAFR and expressed his appreciation. Ms. Baldridge stated that [ALC] owed Mr. Hyde a tremendous debtof gratitude for taking part in a project that fell outside his area of responsibility.

Chairman Lamberth asked for a report from the Legal department. Mr. Woosley reported that the Legal Counsel RFQ and Responses were due December 2, 2011, and if any responses were received on that date, they would be reviewed by the Audit and Legal Committee. He also reported that the Bridgette Frazier vs. ALC, et al. lawsuit was dismissed on November 15, 2011. Mr. Woosley said that Ms. Frazier has 30 days from that date to appeal the judgment.

The next item on the agenda was a report from the Personnel Committee. Chairman Lamberth announced that a suggestion had been brought forward by one of the Commissioners to rename the Personnel Committee, changing it to the Personnel and Policies Committee. Commissioner Faris stated that it was his suggestion, saying that his intent was directed toward the Lottery Commissioners rather than the Lottery in its entirety, and that it was more for internal rule changes that would be specifically applicable to Commissioners. After some discussion, it was decided that the subject could be addressed at a Personnel Committee meeting at a later date.

Commissioner Hammons, Chairman of the Personnel Committee, said that the Committee had met on November 18, and that Interim Director Baldridge had submitted to the committee four personnel action requests for review and consideration. Each personnel action request had been approved by the committee. Copies of those findings were distributed to Commission members (included in record). Commissioner Malone asked how many of those actions were to fill vacancies and how many were newly created positions. Commissioner Hammons responded that three of the requests were to fill vacancies. He added that the Production Coordinator/Videographer was an existing and previously filled position, but there was a request to reclassify the position from C112 to C117. Interim Director Baldridge explained that the Lottery had recently lost its production coordinator/videographer, who was paid at a level well below what was determined to be reasonable, based on salaries of comparable positions at other state agencies and in the market. She expects that by creating a higher pay slot, ALC would be able to attract and retain the necessary talent.

Additionally, the IT Gaming Division was reorganized, the catalyst being the resignation of the Product Development Director. That position was converted to create the Deputy of Gaming, and two mid-level positions were created from positions for product development for purposes of cross-training and protection of lottery operations. All these and other gaming personnel report to Gaming Director Mike Smith..

Commissioner Malone asked if the positions had been approved by OPM and the response was in the affirmative.

Commissioner Hammons presented the following to the Commission:

This is a motion to approve a waiver of the required preapproval of compensatory pay of time-and-a-half to the evening computer operator in those instances where a multi-state game glitch keeps a person later than his or her usual departure. If ever there is a month in the future in which this situation arises more than three times, Personnel Committee members must be notified at the end of that month.

The motion was seconded by Commissioner Engstrom, passing unanimously.

Commissioner Malone brought up for discussion the necessity of a full commission vote for the reorganization of the IT Gaming Division. Commissioner Engstrom moved to accept the reorganization of IT Gaming Division, Commissioner Frazier seconded the motion, and the motion carried unanimously.

Next on the agenda was a report from the Audit and Legal Committee. Commissioner Pickard, Chair, stated that the Committee would be meeting on Wednesday, December 7, at 10:00 a.m., at which time the committee would review the Outside Legal Counsel RFQ submissions. Commissioner Pickard called on Internal Auditor Hyde to give an informal presentation on the report that was submitted by Legislative Audit to the Legislative Joint Audit Committee (included in record).

Mr. Hyde stated that he and Ms. Hall had already done preliminary follow-up to the report and that he believed most issues had been addressed and resolved, adding that he did not believe there would be prolonged monthly reports. He added that the travel issues would be addressed by the new Chief Financial Officer once onboard. Mr. Hyde reiterated that (1) other than isolated travel issues, there were no repeat findings and, (2) ALC travel policies were consistent with DFA, but that ALC would have to see if there were areas that needed to be improved upon.

Commissioner Engstrom asked if any of the travel issues continued after the end of the fiscal year, i.e., June 30th, and if so, would those need to be addressed with Legislative Audit so that they were not considered repeat findings. Mr. Hyde responded that he would make that one of his objectives, that is, to follow up on the travel issues for the current fiscal year.

Commissioner Pickard asked that Chief Legal Counsel Woosley speak to the Commission regarding the specific travel issues in the Legislative Audit Report.

Mr. Woosley stated that anytime there is an undocumented or unsubstantiated use of state funds, Legislative Auditis required under the law to report the occurrence to the

prosecuting attorney of the county in which the agency is located. Mr. Woosley added that that had been done in this case. Mr. Woosley said that the prosecutor would have an opportunity to review the issue and make a determination as to whether or not the state was owed any money, and whether or not it rose to the level of criminal offense for improper use of state funds. Mr. Woosley explained that the prosecutor's office had resources, investigators, and funding, as well as the ability to subpoena that the Commission did not necessarily have. He recommended that the Commission allow the prosecutor, if he so chose, to do the investigation to determine whether or not anything had been found to be improper. He added that the prosecutor would have to reach a higher burden of proof, so would either do an intensive investigation, or, if deciding not to do an investigation, there would at least be information gathered to meet the burden of proof, whether or not the prosecutor chose to file some type of charge. prosecutor could seek restitution for the state, or if he chose not to [file charges], the investigation would be over and under Arkansas law, ALC could access the information compiled by the prosecutor's office and the Lottery could then use that information should it choose to seek restitution.

Mr. Woosley said that Legislative Audit subpoenaed and reviewed travel documents, which were then compared to leave records. The investigation was inconclusive as to whether or not the individuals in question should have taken leave. Mr. Woosley explained that what Legislative Audit had found was that ALC had a certain policy of time that individuals work, and based on the travel on the individuals, they traveled outside of the confines of that schedule of a normal workday, there being no alternative work schedule that had been approved by the Commission. In other words, those individuals may have worked at other times outside of the 8:00 a.m.-4:30 p.m. range that the ALC Handbook outlines.

Commission Engstrom asked to note for the record that he was to be recused from communication between the Lottery Commission and Larry Jegley, the [Pulaski-Perry County] prosecuting attorney because Mr. Jegley was a client of his.

Commissioner Pickard thanked both Mr. Woosley and Mr. Hyde on behalf of the Audit and Legal Committee, stating that they had both done excellent work in reviewing [the travel issues] and for bringing the information before the Commission.

Commissioner Malone asked Mr. Hyde if, of the new findings, management had taken steps to address or correct the other items that were identified, outside of the travel issues. Mr. Hyde stated that, through interviews and testing of [Security Director] Huey and his staff, along with Legislative Audit before the presentation to the Joint Audit Committee, it appeared that action had been taken on all of the findings. He added that there would be a follow-up in the December LOC Report.

The next item on the agenda was the Director Search. Commissioner Hammons made a motion to use the same list of qualifications and requirements for the ALC

Director search that had been previously distributed and the motion was seconded by Commissioner Frazier. The motion passed unanimously.

Chairman Lamberth stated that the next item to consider was the procedure for posting the Director position, as well as the dates to post. Ms. Lamberth suggested the ALC website, LaFleur's Magazine, the Public Gaming website, and the NASPL daily news service. Commissioner Pickard suggested adding in-state newspaper(s). Commissioner Malone suggested adding the Arkansas State Jobs website. Commissioner Hammons moved to post the Director position on the ALC website, LaFleur's Magazine, the Public Gaming website, NASPL news service, in-state newspaper(s), and the Arkansas State Jobs website. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Pickard, and it passed without dissent.

Also discussed was when to post and how long to post prior to interviews. Commissioner Pickard suggested setting a priority deadline, but that the position was to remain open until filled. Commissioner Hammons suggested posting the job announcement on December 1 or earlier.

Commissioner Pickard noted that the Commission meeting was scheduled for January 2, 2012, and suggested that it be moved to January 9, 2012.

The commissioners discussed the best way to handle the applications as they were received. It was collectively decided that, as applications came in, hard copies were to be sent to the commissioners.

Commissioner Pickard moved that the priority deadline be set for January 4th and that the commission begin deliberations on the 9th of January, with the expressed caveat that deliberations not necessarily be concluded on the 9th, that is, with the understanding that applications could be accepted until the position was filled. Commissioner Engstrom seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. Commissioner Malone pointed out that the applications are considered public documents as soon as received by the Arkansas Lottery Commission and reminded everyone that the search was a very public process.

Interim Director Baldridge asked if the hiring process would include the option of Commissioners nominating applicants, as well as receiving applications. Commissioner Pickard stated that to ensure transparency, the Commission should request that all applications be received. It was agreed by all Commissioners that nominations for the Director position not be considered. Ms. Baldridge also asked if it would be acceptable to limit expenses involved in posting the position in the paid locations by truncating the posting and referring interested parties to the ASL website or arstatejobs.com website for further information. This was unanimously agreed upon by the Commissioners.

Commissioner Engstrom asked how the Director selection was done in 2009, and it was explained to him that the Commissioners received application packets at regular

intervals. When the date of the [selection] meeting was decided, the Commissioners all brought the names of their top applicants and then at some point cut the list to the top three (3) by ranking.

It was decided that there would be no Commission meeting in December and for Commissioners to plan on an extended meeting in January.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned.